THE ADVENTIST MOVEMENT:

Its Relationship to the Seventh Day Church of God

by

Richard C. Nickels

February 25, 1972

Revised, 1993

"Come Out of Her, My People!"

Miller did not want to form a new religious sect. He stated, "I have not advised any one to separate from the churches to which they may have belonged, unless their brethren cast them out, or deny them religious privileges I have never designed to make a new sect, or to give you a nick name." 1

Yet Miller's associates, especially Charles Fitch, sounded a cry for open separation from the churches. In July, 1843, Fitch preached a sermon, "Come Out of Her, My People," later published in magazines and in tract form. In it he proclaimed a radically "new" idea, that not only the Roman Catholic Church but also the Protestant churches, were Babylon, and true Christians should come out of them.

"... whoever is opposed to the personal reign of Jesus Christ over this world on David's throne, is Antichrist... all sects in Protestant Christendom... are opposed to the plain Bible truth of Christ's personal reign on earth; they are Antichrist... If you intend to be found a Christian when Christ appears, come out of Babylon, and come out now. Throw away that miserable medley of ridiculous spiritualizing nonsense, with which multitudes have so long been making the Word of God of none effect, and dare to believe the Bible... no one that is ever saved can remain in Babylon."²

As Adventists left or were thrust out of churches, they formed their own churches and often hurriedly built their own structures.³

In January, 1844, leading Adventists met in New York City to formulate a state Second Advent association. Officially it was nonsectarian, but it was an inevitable step toward a new church organization. The Advent Herald of March 20, 1844, stated that "Adventists" would be the best appellation for the group, for it "marks the real ground of difference between us and the great body of our opponents."

By April, 1844, Joseph Marsh in the Voice of Truth of Rochester, New York, was calling for outright separation from the churches. Some 50,000 people eventually did separate from their churches. 6

V. The Great Disappointment — 1844

When March 21, 1844, had passed and Christ had not come, Millerites suffered their "First Disappointment." On May 2, Miller confessed his error and acknowledged he was disappointed, but could not see where he had miscalculated, and that he believed the Day of the Lord was still very near. The Millerite movement did not fold with the passage of the date but continued to publish and rehash the same prophetic theories.

At an Advent conference in Boston on May 31, 1844, Miller, Himes and other leading ministers signed a resolution urging Advent believers not to allow the churches they were affiliated with to silence them, and if they were cast out, not to take revenge upon their former churches.⁷

Seventh Month Movement

Samuel S. Snow was the originator of a new date for the Second Advent, the "tenth day, seventh month, year of jubilee," which was calculated (wrongly) to be October 22, 1844. Disappointed Adventists seized upon this new date, and the movement gained new enthusiasm in the summer of 1844. Adventism was by now a well-defined movement, with ministers, meeting houses, and Second Advent associations. Miller, Himes, Fitch and Litch only reluctantly accepted the new date. The fever pitch of the instigators of the "Seventh Month Movement" quickly brought Millerism to its climax. 8

Climax and Disappointment

Stories of excesses committed by Adventists on October 22, 1844, have been many and varied. It appears that the "ascension robe story" was generally untrue and that most Adventists did not fanatically stand on hilltops with white robes waiting to be wafted into the clouds to meet the returning Christ. It is clear, however, that most of the believers gave up nearly all their worldly possessions in the last days or weeks before the

date, many of them giving to Himes as the editor of the papers. The presses were grinding out extras to the very day of the expected Advent. After the date had passed, Himes led a program to aid destitute Adventists who had given up everything. Most farmers had not sold their farms, but few had harvested their crops that fall.⁹

Midnight of October 22 was a bitter time for those who had firmly believed in the date. One Millerite, Washington Morse, stated that the "pang of disappointment to the Advent believers . . . can find a parallel only in the sorrow of the disciples after the crucifixion of their Lord."¹⁰

Hiram Edson wrote, "... all our fondest hopes and expectations were blasted ... Has the Bible proved a failure? Is there no God, no heaven ... Is all this but a cunningly devised fable? ... We wept, and wept, till the day dawn." That is, until he had a "vision" which spiritualized away and gave a new interpretation to the anticipated event of October 22, 1844.

George Storrs gave his overview when he stated that the whole movement had been propagated by mesmeric trances.¹²

VI. After 1844: Confusion and Dissension

With the passage of October 22, 1844, the only cohesive factor holding Adventism together had vanished. The result was that by 1855 the Adventist movement had splintered into at least 25 divisions of what was once the Advent body. Some Adventists had refuted their positions and returned to their churches or had become atheists.

Miller and Himes continued to preach and publish. In August, 1845, Miller published his Apology and Defense, contending that his views were orthodox and opposing any of the "new theories" that had developed to explain October 22 and the Disappointment. He maintained that the date was not "a fulfillment of prophecy in any sense." Although Storrs and Fitch were preaching conditionalism, Miller contended that it was not an integral part of the movement, and that the Advent was still near and must continue to be preached. Miller died in 1849 a disappointed and frustrated man ¹⁵

I.C. Wellcome, of Yarmouth, Maine, later a leading Advent Christian, stated that "during the years 1845-46, while the faithful and stable believers were seeking to 'strengthen the things that remain,' by publishing . . . as before, many minds were reached by the arguments embraced in the doctrine of the Advent near which had not been moved before." Conditionalism and the Sabbath were two key issues which came to the fore and were to divide the Adventist movement.

Fanaticism sprang up almost everywhere among Adventists. There are reports of some who took "literally" Jesus' words of **Matthew 18**: "Except ye . . . become as little children," and thought this Scripture required them to crawl on all fours and imitate babies. Others accepted the "no work" idea, believing that the seventh millennium or antitypical Sabbath had arrived, and that it was a sin to work; instead, they sat around discussing "spiritual" matters. Others claimed visions or used hypnotism to win followers. Ellen G. Harmon, later Mrs. James White, attacked fanaticism, but she was accused herself of leading a fanatical movement based on her visions.¹⁷

One Adventist practice that other churches perhaps views as fanatical was footwashing. Adventists generally took the position that footwashing was obligatory. J.B. Cook, Joseph Turner, Enoch Jacobs, and G.W. Peavy were leading proponents of footwashing. This practice may have started in Maine and then spread to northern New York, and later to Adventists in Ohio and Michigan. Many of the same people took up the "holy salutation" or holy kiss.

Additional Date Setting

October 22, 1844, was not the last date set by any means. A large proportion of Adventists, including James White, "firmly believed" that Christ would come in the seventh Jewish month in 1845. Ellen G. White stated, "We were firm in the belief that the preaching of a definite time was of God." Joseph Bates and many Sabbatarian Adventists held that 1851 was the date. Mrs. White endorsed the 1851 date in a vision on June 30, 1850; but in the spring of 1851 James White retreated from this position, saying that the

vision gave only her "impression."²¹

Canright, a former Seventh-Day Adventist leading minister, states, "Adventists have set the time for the end of the world in 1843, 1844, 1847, 1850, 1852, 1854, 1863, 1866, 1867, 1877, and so on, till one is sick of counting. Learning nothing from the past, each time they are quite as confident as before."²²

Albany Conference

A "Mutual Conference of Adventists" was called in Albany, New York, on April 29, 1845, to resolve the confusion and different views that had arisen since the Great Disappointment. Cross states that the purpose of this conference was to prevent "spiritualizers" such as Edson from gaining command of the movement.²³

Attended by Miller, Himes, Litch and other leaders, the conference drew up a statement of beliefs, and passed resolutions denouncing "fanaticism." A committee was created to examine candidates for the ministry, and congregations were asked to set up churches accountable to God alone. Thus was formed the General Conference of Second Advent Believers, the forerunner of the Evangelical Adventist denomination.²⁴

The Albany Conference has been termed the last attempt to hold the Millerite movement together in one cohesive body, and it did stabilize the movement for several years.²⁵

There were *four divisive issues* that ensured the breakup of Adventists after the Albany Conference:

- (1) Millerites had rejected the prophecies requiring a return of Israel to Palestine either before or soon after the Second Advent. They held that since the Jews had rejected the Messiah, they had forfeited the promises to spiritual Israel. Contrariwise, "Age-to-Come Adventists," led by Joseph Marsh, came to believe that a return of the Jews was necessary before the Advent.
- (2) Conditionalist ideas had been accepted by 3/4 of the Adventists, but the Albany Conference dodged this issue; Miller and his direct descendants, Evangelical Adventists, held to the common "immortal soul" view.
- (3) The Sabbath later became a major issue. Bates, who was not at Albany, had

embraced the Sabbath only a few weeks previously. The Conference was against Sabbath-keeping, speaking disparagingly of "Jewish fables and commandments of men."

(4) The "shut door" controversy was perhaps the biggest divisive factor.²⁶

Sabbatarian Adventists, at first a tiny minority, commonly accepted "shut door" theories, while first-day Adventists held to the "open door" idea, which stated that the door of salvation was not closed on October 22, 1844. The Sabbatarians accepted Edson's "New Sanctuary" idea and claimed that this event was fulfilled in heaven on October 22; Miller's direct descendants rejected 1844 as the date of of any fulfillment of Bible prophecy. Competition and strife between the two groups became rife.²⁷

Marsh's Objections to the Albany Conference

Joseph Marsh was influential editor of the Adventist paper Voice of Truth and Glad Tidings of the Kingdom at Hand, published in Rochester, New York. His paper accepted articles supporting Advent dates subsequent to October 1844, and he was strongly against the organizing tendencies of the Albany Conference. He, with Storrs, was spokesman of the view that church organization meant becoming part of Babylon.

In the Voice of Truth published on May 21, 1845, Marsh objected strongly to the name "Adventist," by which the Albany Conference had designated itself. He stated that he was part of the "Church of God" and could never be part of a group that accepted any other name than the Scriptural one. He maintained that the name, "Church of God" was sufficient because it pointed out "those as a church who belong to God," and Marsh insisted that the "true people of God" must have the name "Church of God."

Marsh also objected to voting on "resolutions," since it was obvious that humans could err. By voting on whether or not a certain doctrine was true, he asserted, the Albany Conference would subsequently force false doctrine on others.

Finally, Marsh objected "to the doings of the Albany conference because the proceedings as a whole, look like forming a new church, instead of coming to the order of the New Testament under the name there given to the true church."²⁸

In differentiating people who held to the name "Church of God" and observed the Sabbath, it should be noted that neither Marsh nor the "Churches of God" which stemmed from Marsh (and Benjamin Wilson in Illinois) observed the Sabbath.

Yet Marsh's ideas about the church name, anti-organization, and the "Age to Come" seem to have been very similar to those of a later group calling themselves "Church of God (Adventist)," subsequently known as the Church of God (Seventh Day). The ideas held by this group are markedly different from the beliefs of Seventh-Day Adventists.

VII. Four Major Church Groups

Besides Seventh-Day Adventists and the Seventh Day Church of God, four additional church groups descended from the Adventist movement. Only two of them exist today.

(1) Evangelical Adventists — American Millennial Association — 1858-1914

The "original" Millerite group, that is, those who published the Advent Herald, continued to push for strong organization under a conference, in opposition to Marsh and Storrs. Their view on consciousness in death and an eternally burning hell came to be a minority position. Apparently they did not encourage further date setting.

In 1854 the Second Advent Mission Society was organized, and in 1858 was achieved the formal organization of Herald Adventists. This was the first Adventist group to officially organize as a sect. The American Evangelical Adventist Conference was formed, with the American Millennial Association as the publishing department.

Evangelical Adventists continued to be "ecumenical" and as a result, steadily declined in numbers and influence. Himes, editor of the *Advent Herald*, deserted them in 1864; the name of the paper was changed ca. 1876 to Messiah's Herald. In 1906 there were reported to be 1,147 Evangelical Adventists, with 34 ministers and 30 churches. The group was

geographically located from Pennsylvania to Vermont. By the time of the 1916 Census, however, Evangelical Adventists were nonexistent.²⁹

(2) Advent Christians — First-Day Adventists

The Advent Herald, pro-organization and anti-conditionalist, and the Voice of Truth, anti-organization and pro-conditionalist, fired volleys back and forth against each other, and tended to become exclusivist, refusing to print articles by Adventists with other ideas.

As a result, a "free paper," the Bible Advocate, with Timothy Cole as editor, was established in 1846 after a conference in Hartford, Connecticut. This new paper espoused conditionalist and post-millennial views. (The Bible Examiner of George Storrs mainly expressed his own particular "life and death" conditionalist views.)

The Advocate was originally "middle of the road" in regard to church organization but later shifted toward Marsh's position, and, because of financial problems, merged with Marsh's renamed paper, the Advent Harbinger, in 1849.

Marsh's "new doctrine" of the so-called "Age to Come" made his paper and his supporters especially hostile to the Advent Herald and any form of organization. In the period of 1845-50, the key issues of dispute among Sunday Adventists were organization, conditionalism, post versus pre-millennialism, and "Age to Come." 30

Moderate opponents of the Advent Herald "original faith" group began a Second Advent Union Missionary Association in Connecticut in 1850 for the purpose of aiding existing Adventist churches and ministers. It established a periodical, the Second Advent Watchman, with W.S. Campbell and Joseph Turner as editors. The Watchman opposed the Herald but did not hold to the "Age to Come" doctrine, and was not as vehemently antiorganizational as Marsh.

Thus by 1852 there were three strands of first-day Adventists:

(1) The Advent Herald "original Adventist faith" group, centered in Boston and New York, pre-millennialist, immortalist, and

favoring strong ecclesiastical organization.

- (2) The Second Advent Watchman group of Hartford and New York, teaching conditionalist, "soul sleeping," annihilation of the wicked, and millennium past, and divided on the issue of church structure. The Watchman group was a forerunner of the Advent Christian Church.
- (3) The Advent Harbinger and Bible Advocate group of Marsh, centered in Rochester, New York, holding conditionalist, probation after Advent, and the return of the Jews to Palestine ("Age to opposing Come"), and most church organization. Marsh's group later became known as the Churches of God in Christ Jesus, or Church of God (Oregon, Illinois).

Jonathan Cummings and the World's Crisis

The Watchman accepted several articles in support of Advent dates proposed for 1851 and 1852, but it apparently refused to accept the views on prophecy of Jonathan Cummings, F.H. Berick and others who purported different dates: the fall of 1853 or the spring of 1854.³¹ The proponents of these dates, mostly young men who had recently joined the Adventist movement, believed that God had given them understanding of the time of Christ's return. They began publishing a paper, The World's Crisis, was started in Lowell, Massachusetts, to expound their views. The Crisis group, which also held to strong conditionalist views, gained a considerable following among Adventists.

After the passage of the 1854 date, the Crisis party was invited back to the "original group," but their conditionalist views prevented a union with the nascent Evangelical Adventists. Some of the Crisis party shifted their hopes to an 1857 date.³²

Advent Christian Organization

In 1854 the Maine Advent Christian State Conference was organized, followed by conferences in Central Illinois in 1855, Iowa in 1856, Michigan in 1858; Indiana and Minnesota in 1859, and later New York, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, Vermont, Rhode Island, Connecticut, Pennsylvania,

Ohio, Kansas, Missouri, Arkansas, Quebec, Nova Scotia, and New Brunswick.³³

William S. Campbell was the driving force behind the eventual unification of the entire Advent Christian body. A convention in 1860 resulted in the forming of the Christian Association, later the Advent Christian Association. The formal organization of the denomination took place at Worcester, Massachusetts, on November 6, 1861.

Joshua V. Himes toured the Midwest in 1862 and settled in Buchanan, Michigan, where in 1864 he launched a new paper, Voice of the West, under the Western Advent Christian Publishing Association.

Advent Christians are second in size among Adventist groups, next in number to to Seventh-Day Adventists.³⁴ It has been said that there were 6,250 Advent Christians in 1850; 7,120 in 1860; and 34,555 in 1870; but in the year of 1967, the figure was only 30, 256, despite the 1964 merger with the Life and Advent Union. Advent Christians appear to be slightly declining in numbers today. Conditionalism and the soon-coming Advent (with no definite date) continue to be two distinguishing tenets of Advent Christians.

Although Advent Christians do not make a practice of observing the Biblical Holy Days, it is interesting to note that the Advent Christian yearly camp meeting at Wilbraham, Massachusetts, usually held in August or September, was for some time termed a "feast of tabernacles."³⁵

(3) Life and Advent Union, 1863-1964

John T. Walsh, assistant to editor George Storrs of the Bible Examiner, in 1848 maintained that there was no resurrection of the wicked dead. Rejecting the "Age to Come" idea that there would be a chance for those who had never heard the gospel during their lifetime, Walsh did not believe that God would resurrect the unjust merely for the pleasure of condemning them to death. God was too "loving" for that, Walsh reasoned, and therefore the unjust dead would simply not be resurrected. Eternal life could be had only through Christ. Walsh was merely carrying Storrs' "annihilation of the wicked" idea to its ultimate extent.

Storrs was at first against Walsh's ideas, but later accepted them. Subsequently, so much debate occurred with Walsh and Storrs opposing the main body of Adventists that on August 30, 1863, a separate denomination, the Life and Advent Union, was formed at Wilbraham, Massachusetts. A new paper, Herald of Life and the Coming Kingdom, was issued by this group and was edited by Storrs and Walsh. Later they both abandoned the movement.

Members of the Life and Advent Union had much in common with Advent Christians, but differed sharply on several points. The millennium of Revelation 20:2 was said to be past, at the Second Advent the righteous would live forever on a purified earth, the wicked would sleep forever and never be resurrected. and the year 1873 was held to be as a possible date for the Second Advent.

In 1906 there were 60 ministers, 28 churches, and 3,800 Life and Advent Union members. In 1964, the Life and Advent Union merged with the Advent Christian Church.³⁶

(4) Church of God — "Age to Come" Adventists

Joseph Marsh, editor of the Voice of Truth of Rochester, New York, objected strongly to the Albany Conference and, as previously noted, maintained that the "true people of God" must have the name "Church of God." He became the leader of the "Age to Come" Adventists

Additional Date Setting

Marsh's paper allowed expression of opinions about possible dates for the Second Advent. For example, on page 36 of the issue published on April 29, 1846, H.H. Cross expressed belief in the spring of 1847 as a probable date. It may be that Marsh's objections to organization were due to his participating in date setting, since organization denied faith in future dates by making provision for the future. Again and again, his paper tried to stir up enthusiasm over future dates.

Marsh's followers organized camp meetings, despite the opposition of the Albany Conference group toward having them.³⁷ Camp meetings, even today in the Church of God (Seventh Day), tend to be used to stir up the membership to a realization of the nearness of the Advent.

Anti-Sabbath and Shut Door

Marsh at first held to the "Shut Door" idea but soon rejected it along with Sabbatarianism, which later became associated with it. In the issue of Voice of Truth published on August 6, 1845, Marsh maintained that Adventists of that time were the Laodicean church:

> They seem to think infallible themselves the expounders of God's Word: ... Yet they cannot see their mistakes, the conflicting opinions among themselves, not infrequently, opposite views, in a very short time, from the same individual (pages 416-17).

Marsh was correct in rejecting the "shut door" idea. Although many Adventists held fast to this teaching, the door to salvation was not shut, for as Revelation 3:20 states, if any man opens the door, Christ will come in unto him.

Although Marsh rejected Sabbatarianism, much Sabbath discussion, both pro and con, was allowed in the pages of his papers. As early as April 27, 1845, C.P. Whitten of Nashua, New Hampshire (near Washington), wrote to Marsh of his belief in the Sabbath, pointing to Galatians 3:29, Exodus 31, and Isaiah 58:13-14, and asking Marsh to print the tract, "Sabbath of the Lord our God." However, in his letter of June 2, 1845, Whitten repudiates his Sabbath stand. In August of 1845, T.M. Preble wrote in defense of the Sabbath, terming Sunday-keepers the "Pope's Sunday keepers and God's Sabbath breakers." Marsh wrote refutations to both Whitten and Preble.38

Oscar D. Gibson of Houghtonville, Vermont, wrote Marsh in September of 1845 that "there are some in this region, who preach that we must keep the seventh day as sabbath, and in many places, it has divided the saints." Gibson was anti-Sabbath. 39

Merger With Bible Advocate

The Bible Advocate, (not be confused with the present *Bible Advocate* magazine, published by the Church of God [Seventh Day], which had its origins in the 1860's) a "free paper" edited by Timothy Cole, was started on July 11, 1846, as a result of the Hartford Convention. Its introductory issue referred to the "Church of God." Joseph Turner, a later editor, supported his "no personal devil" theory. Articles supporting 1846 and 1847 dates appeared.

In Sabbath discussion allowed in its pages, Editor Cole opposed Sabbath proponents. Nathaniel Jones of Northfield, Vermont, and Sister C. Stowe supported the Sabbath in its pages in the fall of 1847. In December, 1847, J.B. Cook wrote a series of four articles supporting the Sabbath. Paradoxically, it seems that Cook claimed the resurrection was on Sunday, but editor Turner said it was on Saturday.⁴⁰

The Advocate merged with Marsh's paper in June of 1849 to become the Advent Harbinger and Bible Advocate.

The "Age to Come" — A "World Tomorrow"?

The "most controversial doctrinal innovation" of the Harbinger and Advocate, which distinctly set it apart from the publications of "life and death" (conditionalist) Adventists, began to be defined in the November 17, 1849 issue. In a series of articles that extended into 1850, Marsh expounded his views on the Advent and the millennium.

Marsh spoke of at least four "ages" (dispensations): the "Mosaic Age," which closed with the death of Christ; the "Gospel Age," which would close with the Second Advent; the "Age to Come," when Christ would rule for 1,000 years with the saints on the earth; and the "Eternal Age" on the new earth. This was strikingly different from that the Millerites, who believed that at the Second Coming the earth would be purged with fire

and the new earth established.

Marsh held that the saints (the resurrected dead, or the living transformed) would reign with Christ on the earth for a thousand years. With the Devil bound, the nations would learn war no more. During the millennium, all those living and dead who had not had an opportunity to acknowledge Christ as Lord in their lifetime would be given that chance. This probationary time would be ruled over by Christ and the righteous immortals. Marsh denied that this was a "second chance." At the end of the "Age to Come," the wicked would be resurrected, Satan would be loosed, and would deceive them and the wicked would be The "Eternal Age" would then destroyed. begin on the new earth.

Gradually, the "Age to Come" Adventists also accepted the view that before the Second Advent, the Jews would return to Israel and establish a nation, because the Jewish people would have a prominent place among nations in the "Age to Come." This latter idea was similar to the views of English Adventists, or Literalists, from which the Millerites had disassociated themselves at the first conference in 1840. However, Marsh's party later merged with some American Literalists of Illinois, the Wilson family.

Marsh's ideas were published in a tract or book entitled *The Age to Come; or Glorious Restitution*. "Age to Come" Adventists came also to be known as "Restitutionists," and since they believed in the restoration of literal Israel to the land promised to Abraham, they were also known later as the "Church of God of the Abrahamic Faith."

"Age to Come" Party

Marsh's "Age to Come" views were not unique to him. Dr. John Thomas, editor of the Herald of the Kingdom and Age to Come, had published papers since the 1830's advocating similar views. Thomas, however, had no connection with Millerism or Adventism, and was basically independent.⁴²

With Marsh the "Age to Come" view became an obsession, and this fact, along with his virulent anti-organization stance, led his group to separate from other Adventists. To the end of the 1850's, "Age to Come"

Adventists were even separated geographically from other Adventists. The teaching was not widely accepted in New England, eastern New York, Pennsylvania or anywhere on the Atlantic coast. Its adherents were mainly in western New York, southern Canada, and Ohio. "Age to Come" Adventists scored most of their successes farther west. By the 1860's there was a clear line of distinction between them and "life and death" Adventists.

O.R.L. Crozier, Jonathan Wilson, R.V. Lyon, and J.P. Cook came to express "Age to Come" views similar to Marsh's. 43

Shaky Organization of "Age to Comers"

During 1850-51, the Harbinger and Advocate strongly opposed the "shut door" and Sabbath Adventists. The issue of August 16, 1851 again refuted the name "Adventists," saying the proper term was "Christian" or "Church of God" (page 65).

In May of 1852, Marsh and his party held a conference at Rochester and made a statement supporting "faith in the personal Advent of Christ, the gathering of the remnant of Judah, and Israel to Palestine, its restoration, rebuilding of Jerusalem, the reign of Christ on the throne of David on literal Mount Zion; the unconsciousness of the dead, the destruction of the wicked, and eternal life of the righteous."⁴⁴

At the next Rochester conference, in June of 1853, the "Evangelical Society" was formed. This was a voluntary association, simply for business purposes, with the deacons of the Rochester church handling a common fund to assist needy ministers and churches. These early attempts at organization were squeamish ones, for Marsh had long maintained a firm stance against any organization.

In 1854 the *Harbinger* was renamed Prophetic Expositor and Bible Advocate. Marsh discussed church order in an early issue, maintaining that Church of God is the only proper name, those who have believed and obey constitute the church, tht believers are added by immersion in the name of Christ, that gifts in the church are administered by deacons and ministers (not visions), and that the Lord's Supper ought to be observed every Sunday. The paper strongly opposed the 1854 time

movement.45

The "Age to Come" group called a general conference in 1855 which resulted in organizing the North Western Christian Conference of the Church of God. The meeting place was Jeffersonville, Indiana, and the local pastor there, Nathaniel Field, was the prime mover for organization. Marsh, A.N. Seymour and J.B. Cook were prominent figures attending. The organization included the states of New York, Ohio, Michigan, Illinois, and Indiana; state evangelists were named for the last four states and one evangelist at large was named.⁴⁶

The second meeting of the conference, held in 1856, did not go well, as there was still strong opposition to all order and organization. Field wrote to Marsh in the *Expositor and Advocate* of May 1, 1857: "Every one sets up for himself, is a church or sect to himself, ordains himself, belongs to no church in particular, is responsible to nobody for his moral or ministerial conduct, sets all authority and order at defiance, and repudiates all ideas of Church government and discipline" (page 640). Field was so despondent over his failure in organizing the Church of God that he quit and joined the Advent Christians.⁴⁷

Midwest Manouverings

In 1858 the Michigan Church Conference was organized; E. Miller, A.N. Seymour, and O.R.L. Crozier were appointed evangelists. The Iowa and Minnesota Christian Conference, organized previously, was in the same year enlarged to include Wisconsin, where the "Age Come" doctrine dominated Adventists. William Sheldon was evangelist in Minnesota, P.S.W. Devo in Iowa, and Yates Higgins in Michigan. Most of these men were "Age to Comers" at the time, but the line between Adventists and Age to Comers was not sharp; reports were sent both to the Crisis and the Expositor and Advocate. Sheldon later became an Advent Christian.

Ties between the "Life and Death" Adventists and the "Age to Comers" were even stronger in Illinois. The Northern Illinois Conference of Adventists and the Central Illinois Conference of Adventists sent reports to both papers. In 1857 there was an Illinois

conference of the Church of God that had no connection with the other conferences.

The "Age to Come" position in Illinois was supported by English Adventists who had arrived in Pennsylvania and the Middle Atlantic states in the late 1840's and migrated west in the 1850's. Geneva, Illinois, where Benjamin Wilson published the Gospel Banner and Millennial Advocate, was the center of the Illinois group. These Literalists views were similar to "Age to Comers" in that they believed the Jewish nation must be restored before the Second Advent and the millennium. Their views on church order and the name Church of God were also similar to the "Age to Come" party. 48

Marsh Leaves the Scene

Financial problems forced Marsh to reduce both the size and the frequency of his paper in 1855. The Expositor and Advocate ceased publication in 1860 when Marsh moved to Canada and sold the paper to Thomas C. Newman, who renamed it the Millennial Harbinger and Bible Expositor and issued it from Seneca Falls, New York.

Joseph Marsh died in 1863. He who had spoken so much against forming a new sect and of the necessity of liberty had himself been termed a narrow sectarian who heaped vituperation upon those who disagreed with his views. Although Storrs agreed with Marsh's "Age to Come" views, he could not work with Marsh

Harbinger and Expositor Period, 1860 - ?

The *Harbinger* issue of October 17, 1860, reported on the third annual meeting of the Michigan Christian Conference, held at Mason on October 5-7, 1860 (soon after the Seventh-Day Adventist Conference at Battle Creek). E. Smith was elected president, and O.R.L. Crozier secretary. The Iowa Christian Conference likewise reported that it supported the Harbinger.

Repeatedly the Harbinger published support for the name, "Church of God," and individual churches reported with that name.

Sabbath Disputes Continue

Controversy between Sunday-keepers and Sabbath-keepers raged in the late 1850's and J.H. Waggoner and other early 1860's. Sabbatarians locked horns with A.N. Seymour in Hillsdale, Michigan, in 1856-57. Seymour noted that Sabbatarianism had begun to flourish there in 1848, and that the movement had begun with falsehoods against Marsh, and that M.E. Cornell had led the Sabbath-keepers' attempt to destroy Marsh's paper. Seymour stated that he knew of ten ministers in Michigan and Indiana who had withdrawn from Sabbath-keeping; including Elder M. Curry. Seymour challenged the Review and Herald to produce Scriptures answering his questions on the Sabbath.⁴⁹

A real bone of contention, because of which many either did not keep the Sabbath or had left Sabbath-keeping, was the issue of the M.E. Cornell at Jackson, Feast Days. Michigan, invited Seymour to attend a conference of Sabbath-keepers. He did attend and heard James White and Hall and Stephenson [NOTE: J.M. Stephenson, in 1856] a Sabbath-keeper, was one of the leaders of the "Messenger Party," but later apparently dropped the Sabbath and joined the "Age to Come" party. He is listed as Secretary of the Christian Association of Northern Wisconsin in 1861 (Harbinger and Expositor, February 6, 1861, pages 170-71)] speak in defense of the Sabbath. However, they could not sufficiently answer Seymour's questions. His questions centered on the phrases "throughout your generations," "for a perpetual covenant," and "for ever," which are phrases the Bible uses for the keeping of the Sabbath, sacrifices, and Feast Days (Exodus 31:12-17, Deuteronomy 5:29, Exodus 12:11-24, Numbers 10:1-10, II Chronicles 2:4, Ezekiel 46:13-14, Leviticus 3:16-17, Exodus 29:8, 30:8-10). Seymour concluded that since sacrifices are no longer required, neither is the keeping of the Sabbath. He viewed the Sabbath-keepers as inconsistent and maintained that if they believed in keeping the Sabbath, they should also keep Passover, the Feast Days, and the sacrifices.⁵⁰

Seymour's rejection of the Sabbath was not entirely hypocritical because many of the Sabbath-keepers were inconsistent. Later on, in 1861, William P. Shockey in the Harbinger and Expositor expressed ideas similar to Seymour's. In answering Elder Moses Hull's arguments for the Sabbath, Shockey noted that Hull said the apostles still called it the Sabbath day after Pentecost; hence, Hull said, it is still to be observed. Shockey answered: "... this hypothesis would as surely prove that the disciples should keep the feast of unleavened bread (Acts 20:6)... if the fact of the New Testament writers calling the other by its original name also proves that the feast of unleavened bread should be observed yet." However, Shockey said, all commandments to observe these days were "nailed to the cross." 51

Elder R.V. Lyon — Amazing Ideas

One of the prominent figures mentioned in the Harbinger and Expositor was R.V. Lyon, a minister who apparently worked in New York and in Canada West (Ontario). He appears as an evangelist in the *Harbinger* issue of April 30, 1862, with this message: "Notice to the brethren in Canada West: Where shall our annual conference be held, for the Church of God of Canada West? The last of June will be the best time" (page 301).

Three tracts of his, found at Aurora College, purport some very interesting views. Lyon stated that first-day Adventists believed the earth was the sanctuary of Daniel 8:14, while Seventh Day Adventists said the sanctuary was in heaven. In Lyon's view, both were wrong; Lyon believed it was Palestine, and that it would be cleansed when released from Turkish domination.⁵²

As for the Kingdom of God, Lyon was correct. He stated that Christ will reign on the earth with the resurrected and changed saints for 1,000 years, with Satan restrained. Israel and Judah will be gathered, Jerusalem will be built up as the capital of the world, and the Tabernacle will be rebuilt. The law will go forth from Zion, there will be one language, and the pure gospel will be preached to the whole world. Christ will continue to reign with His Cabinet for all eternity. After the 1000 years, Satan will be doomed, and God the Father will return to the earth. Lyon states,

"the kingdom of Heaven, kingdom of David, kingdom of God, and kingdom of Israel

are one and the same . . . Jesus and the Saints are heirs to this kingdom . . . nowhere in the Bible, is the Christian Church called a kingdom!"

Man's only future home is the earth. To enter the Kingdom of God, faith, repentance, baptism and continuing to live in Bible truth are required.⁵³

In conjunction with the return of Christ, Lyon held that Judah and the Ten-Tribe House of Israel will be regathered. They are separate but will be rejoined, as the "Two Sticks" prophecy of Ezekiel 37:15-28 reveals. This prophecy, Lyon stated, was written 134 years after the Ten Tribes went into captivity, and they were never brought back to their land, never united with Judah, nor has David or Christ ever ruled over them. "Consequently, we are to look for the conversion and gathering of Israel to their own land, subsequent to the second advent of Christ." His pamphlet did not state where the Ten Tribes of Israel located, however. On page 3 of this tract he uses the term, "Church of God."54

Further History of Age to Come Adventists

The local and regional conferences of the Church of God continued, with no national organization emerging until scattered elements organized as the Churches of God in Christ Jesus at Philadelphia in 1888. This union was an amalgamation of several independent Adventist groups which had existed under names such as Church of the Blessed Hope, Brethren of the Abrahamic Faith, Restitutionists, Restitution Church, Church of God, and Age to Come Adventists. In 1889, this "organization" ceased to function.

Finally, in 1921 a General Conference was organized at Waterloo, Iowa, and headquarters was established at Oregon, Illinois. The name chosen by the group was Church of God of the Abrahamic Faith, or simply Church of God (Oregon, Illinois).

Apparently there is no formal ordination of ministers. The 1926 membership was listed as 3,528. In 1965 it was 5,800. Leading states are Ohio, Indiana, and Illinois. Apparently the General Conference is still a very loose organization.

CONCLUSION

Taylor's Statistical Analysis — 1860

William Miller in his *Apology and Defense* estimated that 200 ministers and 500 lecturers had embraced his views. In addition, there were 1,000 Adventist congregations with about 50,000 believers who had separated from their former churches.

Adventist numbers apparently did not grow, for the first attempt at an Adventist census, made by Daniel T. Taylor in 1860 and published in the Crisis, also lists about 50,000. The reason for no growth? After 1844, Adventists "no longer were making an impact beyond their own ranks. Their influence was limited to their own numbers." This dead condition was due in no small part to the "shut door" ideas embraced by many, especially the Sabbatarians.

The following is a compilation based upon Taylor's report⁵⁷:

Total Adventists in U.S. and Canada: 50,000

Adventist Ministers by State:

New Hampshire61Canada West22 New York58Wisconsin 20 Massachusetts56Rhode Island18 Maine47Canada East17 Vermont45Minnesota8 Pennsylvania41Unknown areas7 Illinois38New Jersey5 Michigan33Nova Scotia3 Connecticut28Missouri1 Ohio27Kentucky1 Indiana25Arkansas1 Iowa22TOTAL:584

NOTE: The total may include some Seventh Day Baptists. Of the total of 584 ministers, 57 were Sabbath-keepers.

Doctrines of Ministers

On the subject of the Second Advent doctrine:

(1)251 held to the view of the premillennial Advent and personal reign of Christ (of these, 57, viz., the Sabbatarians, held that the 1,000-year reign of Christ will be in heaven).

(2)102 held to the pre-millennial advent and personal reign and the English Literalist or "Age to Come" viewpoint.

(3)27 were anti-millennialists, claiming the 1,000 years to be in the past, but believing in the eternal personal reign of Christ on the earth.

As for the "Lord's Supper," it was generally observed once a month. Some kept it less often, and others neglected it altogether.

Circulation of Periodicals

World's Crisis (Advent Christian)*2,900
Advent Review and Sabbath Herald
(Seventh Day Adventist)2,300
Advent Shield (Millerite)**2,100
Prophetic Expositor and Bible
Advocate (Marsh)**1,500
Bible Examiner (Storrs)**1,000
Herald of the Kingdom and
Age to Come (Thomas)850
Gospel Banner and Millennial
Advent (Wilson)?
* By 1864, Crisis circulation had grown to

7,000
** Estimated

Relation of Adventist Groups to Church of God (7th Day)

It is interesting to find that many important ideas found among first-day Adventists were later adopted by the Church of God (Seventh Day). These ideas were utterly foreign to Seventh-Day Adventists. The only logical conclusion is that there is an historical connection between Adventist groups, especially "Age to Come" people, and the Seventh Day Church of God.

On May 21, 1907, the Bible Advocate, published in Stanberry, Missouri, advertised the Twelfth Annual Conference of the Churches of God in Christ Jesus, to be held at Waterloo, Iowa, on August 17-25. The article states that the annual meeting has been advertised in previous issues of the Advocate, and that although the Waterloo Churches of

God did not observe the Sabbath, they were "believers of the other points of our faith." A 1908 issue of the Advocate maintained:

"These people hold the same faith and doctrines as we do with the exception of their rejection of the Sabbath."

Again, in 1928, in referring to the "Church of God of the Abrahamic Faith," the Advocate stated that their "faith we heartily endorse."⁵⁸

Historical records thus lead inescapably to the conclusion that the Seventh Day Church of God originally had a close relationship with the "Age to Come" party. The name "Church of God" was retained by both groups, along with a fairly accurate doctrine of the millennium, However, the "Age to Come" party refused to accept the Sabbath.

Eight Important Ideas — "The Things That Remain"

The Adventist movement generated eight key ideas or doctrines which have been passed down to the modern Seventh Day Church of God. These key doctrines distinguish this church from others.

- (1) The Name, "Church of God". Marsh's 1845 statements about the Scriptural name "Church of God" are almost a carbon copy of beliefs held by the Seventh Day Church of God today. In tracing the history of the Seventh Day Church of God, Dugger attempted to show a connection Sabbatarian opposers of the name Seventh-Day Adventist and the Hope of Israel party. These ties need to be further demonstrated. Hope party was certainly known for its anti-Ellen G. White stance rather than its holding out for the name, "Church of God." possible that the Hope party was later joined by a few "Age to Come" people holding to the name "Church of God." The idea that there is a true church and that it must be called the Church of God was evident in Marsh's 1845 statements.
- (2) The Sabbath Question Law of God. Which laws of God are binding on Christians today? Certainly the Sabbath issue was agitated in every Adventist paper, including Marsh's Crisis, and the Advent Herald.

The "shut door" idea, belief in the "divine

visions of Ellen G. White," holding to a Sunday resurrection (based upon an E.G. White vision), spending the millennium in heaven, and later, rejecting all meats and dairy products: these Seventh-Day Adventist ideas turned many away from the Sabbath. But for many first-day Adventists, the biggest detriment to accept the Sabbath was the inconsistency of those Sabbath-keepers who accepted the Sabbath but rejected Passover and the Holy Days.

The Sabbath issue never died out but continued to be raised, and publications either refuted or supported Sabbath-keeping. The Restitution Herald, the official paper of the Church of God (Oregon, Illinois), continued from time to time to bring up the issue of Sabbath-keeping, and refute it.

It is noteworthy that the question of observing Passover and the Holy Days is inherent in the Sabbath issue. All who examine the Bible evidence on the pro and con of the Sabbath issue come face to face with Passover and the Holy Days. James White addressed this problem, in the first issue of the Present Truth in 1849, in which he upheld the Sabbath, but rejected the Feast Days. And today, every branch paper of the Seventh Day Church of God publishes articles to refute the Holy Days, although in some Advocates of the 1920's, pro-Holy Day articles such as the one by G.G. Rupert were allowed to be printed.

The Holy Day question, which originated in the controversy over Sabbath-keeping, is a continuing issue in the Seventh Day Church of God.

(3) Conditionalism — Heaven and Hell. What is the nature of man? Does he have an immortal soul?

William Miller and the original Millerites believed in the immortality of the soul, an ever-burning hell and going to heaven. But, beginning Storrs, the idea with conditionalism came to dominate Adventism. Thus, belief in soul sleeping, immortal life only through Christ, and the annihilation of the wicked came to be held by many. millennial issue also arose with conditionalism. Seventh-Day Adventists take the view that the millennium will be spent in heaven; but the "Age to Come" view and the Seventh Day Church of God teaching is that it will be on earth.

Conditionalism led to divisivenes in the Adventist movement. The Advent Christians, formed a separte church mainly because of the issue of the nature of man. Because they kept Sunday, they were alienated from Seventh-Day Adventists, and believed man is naturally mortal, so they were alienated from Evangelical Adventists. It is interesting to note that Alexander F. Dugger Sr., later editor of the Bible Advocate and father of Andrew F. Dugger Sr., was an **Advent Christian** minister in Simpson, Iowa, in 1867-68. He later came to accept the Sabbath.

(4) The "Age to Come" — Gospel of the **Kingdom of God**. More understanding needs to be gained of the "Age to Come" ideas of Marsh and of the Seventh Day Church of God, past and present. The predominant teaching of the Seventh Day Church of God today is that the millennium will be on the earth, that the saints will reign with Christ over physical people, that Israel will be the most prominent nation, and that the wicked will be resurrected and destroyed sometime after the millennium. Radically different from Seventh-Day Adventist theories, the "Age to Come" doctrine continues to be a prominent part of the Seventh Day Church of God message, and is close to a true understanding of the Kingdom of God.

Inherent in the "Age to Come" issue is whether or not there will be a probationary period for those who have not had a chance to accept or reject Christ, and if so, when. Although differing opinions exist among Seventh Day Church of God congregations today, the idea of a so-called "second chance" is generally rejected, but an explanation is lacking to explain how the vast millions will have their "first chance."

(5) Regathering and Identity of Israel — The Second Exodus. An accessory to the "Age to Come" doctrine, but important enough to be listed separately, is the issue of the return of Israel in conjunction with the Advent of Christ. William Miller claimed that Scripures foretelling the return of Israel applied only to the church, "spiritual Israel." Seventh-Day Adventists accepted this view. But Literalists, "Age to Comers," and the Seventh Day Church of God believe the prophecies about the regathering of Israel apply to literal, physical

Israelites. Modern-day Israelites will repent, they say, and the Israeli nation will be set up immediately preceding Christ's return and will be the model nation in the "Age to Come."

But where are these physical Israelites? R.V. Lyon knew that Israel and Judah were separate, but apparently he did not understand the location of modern-day Israel. The "British-Israel" idea is inherent in the doctrine of the return of Israel.

Most modern Seventh Day Church of God members believe all Israelites are Jews. Although Frank Walker and the late Roy Davison disagreed with this, the majority of the Seventh Day Church of God teaches that the emigration of Jews to Israel is a fulfillment of the prophecies of the regathering of Israel.

Another inherent issue is the understanding of major prophecies relating to the events preceding the return of Christ. Seventh-Day Adventists maintain that the two-horned beast of **Revelation 13** is the United States, which will turn into a power persecuting Sabbath-keepers. They preach a "Third Angel's Message." Early in the Seventh Day Church of God, A.C. Long published a tract on the "Two Horned Beast" refuting the Seventh-Day Adventists and stating that the two-horned beast is the papal power, which is also the false prophet.

As for the Battle of Armageddon, the Seventh Day Church of God today believes the United States will fight with the Jews against the Russian and Asian hordes. (Walker says the battle is Israel versus Gentiles, since he believes the United States is Ephraim.) Again the Seventh Day Church of God prophetic views are markedly different than those of Seventh-Day Adventists. What did the Seventh Day Church of God formerly believe about this prophecy?

(6) Church Government. As Marsh was vehement against strong central church government, so is the Seventh Day Church of God. Field's lament to Marsh in 1857 that every Church of God minister was independent and repudiated church government could very well describe almost the entire history of the Seventh Day Church of God. Independence, lack of real unity, and distaste of strong church government have characterized its history. And where there has been some "strong"

organization, it has been something like a 12-7-70 scheme with diluted authority.

The "Age to Come" Church of God only reluctantly organized finally in 1921. The local conference system was the most that could be gained in the way of stronger unity. Seventh Day Baptists had the same problem; their General Conference could only suggest, and only church at the South Fork of the Hughes River seemed to be governed from the top down by the elders.

The issue of church authority and government is another legacy handed down to the Seventh Day Church of God from the Adventist movement.

- (7) Soon Return of Messiah. The Seventh Day Church of God teaches that the Second Advent of the Messiah is near. Prophetic signs point to the fulfillment of God's plan in the present generation. This idea began to be popular in the 1830's with William Miller, and has never died out among Adventists. All major Sabbath-keeping groups today, Seventh-Day Adventists, Worldwide Church of God, Church of God (Seventh Day), Sacred Name, etc., are Adventist to the core. They believe the Messiah will return soon.
- (8) Coming Out of Babylon. Charles Fitch's famous 1843 sermon "Come Out of Her, My People!" created a clear line between those who believed in the return of Christ to rule the earth, and those who spiritualized away the Kingdom of God. The idea that Catholics *and* Protestants are part of Babylon, and that we must separate ourselves from false teachers, was a key theme of the Adventist Movement and is a theme of the Church of God today.

These eight doctrines held by the Seventh Day Church of God all have their roots in the Adventist movement. Correlation is not necessarily causation, nor proof of direct connection. But the similarity between the beliefs of Seventh Day Church of God and the Adventist movement, especially "Age to Come" Adventists, is striking, to say the least. Until the 1920's, the official name of the body now known as Church of God (Seventh Day) was "Church of God (Adventist)." It was aptly descriptive.Ω

FOOTNOTES

```
<sup>1</sup>Signs of the Times, January 31, 1844, 196.

<sup>2</sup>Charles Fitch, Come Out of Her, My People!: (Rochester: 1843).

<sup>3</sup>Nichol, 166.

<sup>4</sup>Nichol, 171-73, 206-7.

<sup>5</sup>Cross, 303.

<sup>6</sup>Loughborough, 68.

<sup>7</sup>Loughborough, 67-68.

<sup>8</sup>Nichol, 207-231.
```

¹³Christian Reformer, August 8, 1855, 6: cited in Arthur, 319.

¹⁰Herndon, 49.

¹²Cross, 310.

¹¹Nichol, 247-48.

¹⁴Froom, cited in Ferm, 373.

¹⁵Nichol, 283-84.

¹⁶Isaac C. Wellcome, *History of the Second Advent Message and Mission, Doctrine and People* (Yarmouth, Maine: 1874), 522.

¹⁷David T. Arthur, *"Come Out of Babylon," a Study of Millerite Separatism and Denominationalism, 1840-186*5. Dissertation, University of Rochester (Rochester, New York: 1970), 116.

 18 Wellcome, 522.

¹⁹James White, *A Word to the Little Flock*, 22; Ellen G. White, *Testimonies for the Church* (6 vols.) (Oakland, California: 1901), I: 56.

 20 Spalding, 145-47.

 21 L. Richard Conradi, The Founders of the Seventh Day Adventist Denomination (Plainfield, New Jersey: 1939), 47.

²²D.M. Canright, Seventh-Day Adventism Renounced (Chicago: 1889), 75-76.

²³Cross, 312.

²⁴Cross, 311.

²⁵Nichol, 282-83.

²⁶Spalding, 154-55.

²⁷Conradi, 43, 49.

²⁸ *Voice of Truth*, May 21, 1845.

²⁹Arthur, 8-9; Spalding, 166; *Schaff-Herzog Encyclopedia of Religious Knowledge*, Vol. I, 56-57; Patrick Lee Woodward, "The Life Believers": a Social History of the Life and Advent Union, Thesis, Princeton, 1970, 11-14.

³⁰Woodward, 11-14; Arthur, 229-30.

126

³¹Arthur, 229-30.

³²Albert C. Johnson, *Advent Christian History* (Boston: 1918), 137-38.

³³Clarence J. Kearney, The Advent Christian Story, 1968, 21-24.

³⁴Woodward, 17-20; Macum Phelan, *New Handbook of All Denominations* (Nashville: 1930), 18-19; Nichol, 454-56; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, *Religious Bodies: 1936*, Vol. II, 15; Kearney, 28, 59; Spalding, 166-67; Iva J. Watkins, *A Brief History of Adventism* (Manchester, Connecticut: 1939), 26.

³⁵World's Crisis, August 10, 1859, 15:95; September 5, 1865, 21:98; June 12, 1867, 25:50; July 24, 1867, 25:73.

³⁶Woodward, 17-20; Froom, cited in Ferm, 384-85; Johnson, 200-203; Spalding, 166; Watkins, 26; Schaff-Herzog, Vol. I, 56-57.

³⁷Cross, 312.

³⁸Voice of Truth, May 14, 1845, 6:52; June 18, 1845, 6:92; August 27, 1845, 6:432-34.

³⁹ *Voice of Truth*, September 24, 1845, 7:467.

⁴⁰Bible Advocate, August 26, 1847, 3:28,30; September 2, 1847, 3: 34-37.

⁴¹Arthur, 226-27; Woodward, 11-14.

⁴²Arthur, 353-54.

⁴³Arthur, 352-53.

⁴⁴Arthur, 276-77.

⁴⁵Arthur, 359.

⁴⁶Arthur, 360-61.

⁴⁷Arthur, 362, 364.

128

⁴⁸Arthur, 367-70.

⁴⁹ *Harbinger*, May 15, 1857, 27:651-53.

 $^{^{50}}$ Expositor and Advocate, May 15, 1856, 26:667-69; June 1, 1856, 26:7-9.

⁵¹ *Harbinger*, April 10, 1861, 1:241.

⁵²Elder R.V. Lyon, *The Sanctuary* (Seneca Falls, New York: 1863).

 $^{^{53}}$ Lyon, The Kingdom of God: or the Reign of Christ and His Cabinet, tract published ca. 1860.

 $^{^{54}}$ Lyon, The Scattering and Restoration of Israel (Seneca Falls, New York: 1861).

⁵⁵Arthur, 371; H. Wakelin Coxill and Sir Kenneth Grubb, editors, *World Christian Handbook*, (Nashville: 1965), 121; Phelan, 20; Elmer T. Clark, *The Small Sects in America* (Revised) (New York: 1949), 4-45; Froom, cited in Ferm, 384.

⁵⁶Arthur, 87-88.

⁵⁷World's Crisis, January 18, 1860, 71; January 25, 1860, 81; February 15, 1860, 96.

⁵⁸Bible Advocate, May 21, 1907, 61:304; August 11, 1908, 62:392; Messenger, April 24, 1928, 6:31.